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MEETING CALENDAR FOR JULY
Meetings are held the 2nd Thursday of each month at NW Volunteer Fire Department @ 6:30pm, unless otherwise noted.  The Fire Department is located behind Harris Baptist Church off of Center Street.

JULY 13th--- What??  The Plants are Taking Over!! Friend or Foe?  Dr. Jan Haldeman, Professor Emeritus of Botany of Erskine College, will speak to the issue of invasive plants with history, examples, cautions, and a little finger wagging.  The topic is key to the continued interest in a variety of plants for southern gardens but with known side-effects. Bring your own experiences and illustrations for the concluding question and answer session with the expert and expect sensible, scientific responses from one who does not aspire to become a horticulturist. This monthly meeting is open to the general community and educational credit is available.

JULY 27th---BOARD MEETING 5:30PM at the Mall Office

AUGUST 10th--- Don’t miss Linda Cobb of Spartanburg.  You’ve heard many of us “GUSH” about her garden.  Mark your calendar.

THE PRESIDENTS CORNER---Jane Price
SUMMER PICNIC

What great fun the summer picnic was!  You know the saying, “Girls just like to have fun”?  Well, the girls at our picnic certainly did with their creative hats.    The judges were Willie McLaughlin, Jane Price, and a guest, Nancy Reece, Ken Reece’s sister-in-law; and they had a very difficult time choosing the winners.  Two hats actually had their own names:  “Bloomin’ Idiot”, by none other than Helen Spiller.  She won a prize.  Donna Boozer had “Pest Patrol”.  It was so cute, with ladybugs all over it.  Glennis Cannon won in the pest category.  It was covered in bugs of every description. Terri Mostiller won in the ultimate garden club hat category.  Have you ever seen a hat with Advil and a wine bottle on it.  We even awarded a prize to Carol Scales little granddaughter, Caitlyn Siwek.  There is no way to describe Ann Mendelson’s creation: a hat made with a tool belt.  She won in her category and the overall prize.   Of course, there were those who participated who did not win a prize, but we certainly have a lot of creative and fun-loving people in our outfit.  For those of you who participated, but did not win, thank you for accepting defeat so graciously.  Guys, now that the girls have broken the ice, we are expecting great things from you next year.  

Thanks so much to Dana Ellis for choosing the categories and Mike McKenzie for the idea of the hat contest and getting permission to have the picnic at Park Seed.  It was a great place to have it for two reasons:  it was cool and we got to tour the gardens afterwards.  Claire Kuhl, who represented Park Seed and took care of us, could not have done a better job in making us feel welcome.  By the way, Mike McKenzie’s hat was so good, I think he needs to wear it to every meeting.  


A big thanks goes to Julee Marshall and Evie Gallaway on the Social Committee for getting the meat and beverages, decorating the tables, and having such wonderful door prizes.  You did a wonderful job.  All in all, a fun evening!
FESTIVAL OF FLOWERS

Our participation in the Festival of Flowers went well this year.  I set up our display board and the materials at 7:30 on Saturday morning at Park Seed.  Folks were a little slow in arriving, but by the visitors’ sign up sheet, we saw 75 people and gave out a lot of Clemson Extension material.  Others who volunteered at Park Seed were Skip Bidwell, Lauren Boylston, Mike Brown, Kris Cheeseman, Linda Halsey, Salil Jha, and Lauren Turner.  This is always so much fun for me, and I know for the others too because you get to meet so many interesting people from so many different places.  Not only are we giving to our community, but we are receiving tenfold.   (continued on next page)
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The Garden Tour at the Warner’s home began at 9:00 on Saturday for Linda Kellam.  Master Gardeners directed folks on how to tour the garden and then gave out water when the tour was completed.  The other people who volunteered for this project, which was on Saturday and Sunday afternoon, were Donna Boozer, Lauren Boylston, Patti Burton,

Salil Jha, Sonia Masterson, Jane Price, Betty Sargent, Carol Scales, Helen Spiller, and Susu Wallace.


Our other event, of course, was the Craft Fair, which began Friday at noon, all day Saturday, and Sunday afternoon.  Ann Mendelson and her committee were in charge of setting up for this venue.  Ann has listed the folks who volunteered for that in her article.


I would just like to say “Thank you so much” to all of you who gave up a part, or parts, of your weekend so that we could be represented in the Festival of Flowers.  It benefits the Lakelands Master Gardener Association so much to be visible in our community.

CLEMSON EXTENSION AGENT CORNER
James Hodges
Tips of the Month /or maybe Recipes of the Month

It’s Japanese Beetle Time again.  How do you control them?  Steve and I have gotten numerous inquiries during the last two weeks.  

If someone really knows a TRULY EFFECTIVE method let us know.  Lauren B. will have her 25 gallon spray out for the next 6 weeks, but I’m too old now to fight them straight up.   

I told one lady the other day that, the only effectively solution to deal with them was to move.  “But where?” she asked.  ‘Back to where they came from, Japan’ was my replied

A check of the expert literature sources finds no good natural enemies here in the states.  Back home in Japan, they are kept in check by a native predatory fly.  The problem with this Japanese fly species is it does not like it here in the States.  Attempts to introduce it here have failed.

What was your first experience with the critters?  Mine was back in the 60’s.  Yes I was alive in the sixties.  I remember my grandfather’s lawn died completely and his chickens (free roam—which bring extra money today at the organic store) completely dug up his yard scratching for the tender white beetle grubs.  He obviously did not own enough chickens because the adults began to appear in droves.  They loved the Chinese chestnut trees in our yard and almost defoliated our butterfly bush (not the buddleia we use today, but related).  Since one of my favorite summer activities was catching butterflies, I was not pleased with the beetles.  

I soon found out that we (USA) had a problem.  They are not conducive to young boys catching and squishing (too messy) and their long, stout legs make it hard to hold them in your hands. I tried catching them in glass jars and feeding them to the Chickens.  I soon found out that the chickens may have loved the grubs, but did not care for the hard-shelled adults.  They tried one or two bugs, then stuck their noses up, and went looking for more grubs.  Guess how the native birds reacted too.

I had one more bright idea.  We had a small hand dug fish pond with 8-10 trout in it.  The fish loved to be fed natural food as well as the Purina fish food.  I could reduce our dependence on store bought food by catching the beetles.  I tossed in a handful of the beetles.  Quickly, the fish took the bugs off the water surface.  It looked like I had found my solution to beetle problems until the beetles began to pop back to the surface.  The fish spit them out. 

The only other solution I can come up with is to consume them ourselves.  After all we take Okra (Yuk), bread it, fry it and love it.  Fried beetles could be quite tasty.  They would certainly be quite crunchy.        

FUNDRAISING UPDATE
Submitted by Ann Mendelson
Jean Shirley and John Nelson were the lucky winners FOF weekend!!  Jean Shirley is now the proud owner of a Snapper self-propelled lawnmower and John Nelson is the proud owner of the water feature.  After a long and profitable weekend for the Lakeland Master Gardeners, the drawing Sunday completed the fundraisers for our organization for this year.  As 5:00 approached I began to think of who should draw the tickets.  I knew I did not want to be the one, so we looked around for someone who did not have any connection to the Master Gardeners and who did not have a ticket in the drawing.  Vanessa Hunter of "Vanessa's Crafts" out of Irmo who was in the booth across from us was getting ready to close her booth.  We asked for her help and she obliged us by drawing the two names.  With a small crowd watching she drew out the first ticket with Jean Shirley's name and number on it.  It was ticket number 395 and had been sold the day before at the booth.  I called her and got a recording.  I left a message to call me back.  Meanwhile, John Nelson's name was drawn for the 2nd prize, the water feature.  Gail was present and exclaimed that she had sold him the ticket, so we let her be the one to call and tell him.  When Jean came for the lawnmower she was shocked and very pleased.  She lives in Belle Meade and reported that SuSu Wallace was one of her neighbors.  Gail said she would take the water feature to Mr. Nelson.  And so it ends.


Coming into this weekend I was a bit concerned about that end.  Until two weeks ago I was worried that we may not clear $1000 after expenses.  However, the last two weeks have been very profitable.  So, in the end, it looks as if we will clear a little over $1400 after expenses!!  Thanks to the hard work and generosity of some of our members who came through. We sold 644 tickets!!  I would like to thank and recognize some who went beyond the call of duty.  First of all, Steve Odom sold over 50 tickets at the mall office.  We displayed the lawnmower and water feature at the mall office which made Steve's job easier, of course.  Also, he did have some help from the volunteers who work there.  (continued next page)
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Nonetheless, he was a great salesman for us.  Lauren Boylston sold 40 tickets, Jane Price and Gail Murph sold 30.  Altogether 31 members got packets of at least 10 tickets from either Gail Murph or me.   They were: Skip Bidwell, Beth Krumweide, Louise Powell, Donna Boozer, Rebecca McClain, Jane Price, Lynn Bornemann, Willie McLaughlin, Cindy Rushton, Lauren Boylston, Ann Mendelson, Carol Scales, Jeannie & Webster Curry, Chris Moffitt, Miriam Smith, Mary Ellenberg, Terri Mostiller, Helen Spiller, Frances Garren, Gail Murph, Sandy Stachurski, James Hodges, Lee Natvig, Catherine Swindell, Patty Huff, Steve Odom, Lauren Turner, Sandra Johnson, Staff at the mall, Lei Zimmerman, Linda Kellam, Joe Palazola.



A big thank you to the following people who volunteered their time at the Lakelands Master Gardeners Booth at the High School, where over 70 tickets and 12 garden markers were sold over the three days!!



Gail Murph




Julee Marshall



Lauren Boylston



Sandy Stachurski



Jane Price




Skip Bidwell



Donna Boozer



             Ann Cassell



Miriam Smith




Frances Garren



Cindi Rushton



             Jeanie & Webster Curry



Linda Kellam




Barbara McLeod



Ken Burdette


A special thanks to Gail Murph whose help in setting up each day and whose help in taking it all down was greatly appreciated by me.  Also, a huge thanks to Jeannie and Webster Curry who were a tremendous help to me on Saturday and Sunday and whose truck was a life-safer on Sunday afternoon.  I'm glad Webster likes trucks!!
RECIPE CORNER

Gooey Pecan Bars

Submitted by Ann Mendelson

1 box butter pecan cake mix

1 large egg (beaten)

1 stick melted margarine or butter
Mix these together using spoon (not mixer).  Put in greased and floured 9 x 13 pan, pat down by hand.

1 - 8 oz. cream cheese (softened)

1 box powdered sugar

2 eggs

1 stick softened margarine or butter
1 ½ cups chopped pecans

Mix together with mixer until smooth.  Add pecans and pour on top of cake mixture.  Bake a 350 for 50 to 55 minutes or until set. Let cool and cut into squares. 
Fig Preserves
Submitted by Helen Spiller
Since there seems to be some question as to the correct recipe for preserving figs; herewith, is the best recipe from a great cook!

5 pounds figs, 3 pounds sugar. Soak figs in sugar overnight. Next morning cook slowly until the figs are a lovely brown and the syrup is medium thick.  
A SPECIAL THANK YOU
Thanks to all of the Lakeland Master Gardeners who worked at Bill and Kristie Warner’s garden during the Festival of Flowers Garden Tour June 17th and 18th.  It’s volunteers like you that make the Tour successful year after year!

Those that signed up were Donna Boozer, Lauren Boylston, Patti Burton, Salil Jha, Linda Kellam, Sonia Masterson, Jane Price, Betty Sargent, Carol Scales, Helen Spiller and Susu Wallace.

Catherine Swindell,

Festival of Flower Garden Tour Chairperson 

& Master Gardener
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BOOK REVIEWS 
Everything You Always Wanted to Know about Herbs in One Book

Submitted by Reta Richardson
Several months ago, I borrowed a book from the Lakelands Master Gardeners’ library at the Greenwood mall—The Essence of Herbs:  An Environmental Guide to Herb Gardening.  This beautifully illustrated and written paperback book is packed with content, written by herbalist teacher, Ruth D. Wrensch.  The color photographs by her husband and the pen and pencil drawings by Patricia Kozik, not only add esthetic qualities, but enhance the reader’s understanding.

As a novice, I can’t think of anything I need to know about the art and science of herbal gardening that is not covered in this 299-page book.  Wrensch’s preface explains precisely how and why she wrote the book—from her perspective of professional teacher and lecturer on the subject.  

Readers who are interested in the history of herbal uses for healing and in classical literature’s references to herbs will be enchanted.  Those who like to keep learning about various designs of herbal gardens will find a variety of schemes used to ornamentally grow and display herbs.  If growing herbs in natural landscapes is your style, Wrensch covers your interest, too.  I particularly appreciate learning more about the basics: identification of specific herbs and information on choosing, planting, pruning, plucking, and using them.

The last chapter lists more than 200 herbs by both botanical and common names, along with each one’s family name.   Wrensch describes each herb; explains its geographical origin; provides planting instructions; and notes how people have and do use it. 

The book is printed by University Press of Mississippi.  The copy I borrowed from the LMG library was donated by Jim Wilson in 2002.  Thanks, Jim.

Park’s Success with Herbs by G. Foster and R. Louden
Submitted by Ben Hawthorne
This book was produced in collaboration with Park Seed and utilizes their file photos as well as photos by the authors.  It is a small book but chock full of information!  The authors are herb garden writers, lecturers and growers and their knowledge is both deep and wide.  I usually am a bit dubious about garden books written by “Yankees” (both live in Connecticut) because their information is often inappropriate for southern gardeners, but that doesn’t apply here.

There are over 100 herbs plus various cultivars and each is pictured, together with full Latin and common names, origins and cultivars.  There are VERY detailed instructions for cultivation, propagation from seed, harvesting, drying, culinary and/or medicinal uses and even recipes!  The descriptions are lucid without technical jargon, very easy to follow and a joy to read.

NOTE: There is little treatment of spices.  What is the difference between herbs and spices?  Herbs utilize the leafy parts of the plants; spices utilize stems, bark, seeds, etc.  So, nutmeg is a spice and rosemary is an herb.  Some plants are both: Cilantro is an herb and Coriander, the same plant, uses the seed and is considered a spice.

This book may be out of print, however I found my copy on eBay and I think it is worth seeking out!

DUES NEWS

Lakelands Master Gardeners will be increasing dues for fiscal year 2007.  The new dues, starting in January 2007, will be as follows:

· Regular dues $15.00

· Senior rate (>60 years) $10.00

· Couple (regardless of age) $15.00

· Lifetime membership (one time only) $125.00

These rates still keep our organization well below most membership fees around the state.  We use these dues to defray the cost of the newsletter, website and social events.  If you have questions, please contact any Board member.

Questions???  Contact any Board Member.  They are:

President: Jane Price 227-8992 or derf007@greenwood.net
Vice President: Lauren Turner  Lallen@ggc.org  

Treasurer: Terri Mostiller 456-2664 or tmostiller@wesleycommons.org
Secretary: Kris Cheeseman  227-0492 or ewcheese@aol.com 
Past President: Lauren Boylston  229-6221 or LBoylston@earthlink.net
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GENERAL ANNOUNCEMENTS
· If you change your email address/home address/phone number you NEED to contact Glennis Cannon on the Membership Committee (gardenglennis@yahoo.com) and the Newsletter Editor (LBoylston@earthlink.net) with your new information.  If you fail to do this, you “fall off the radar”.  Several people have been eliminated from the newsletter email list because their emails no longer work.   Please remember the MG’s when you have new personal info!
· Have extra produce?   Please remember the less fortunate.  The Greenwood Food Bank is open Mon/Wed/Fri from 10 to 1.  Their phone number is 942-8641 and they are located at 1505 Edgefield Street.  They would be thrilled to have any extra produce that you have grown this season!
· The next Master Gardener training is set to begin in August.  Our Education Committee has scheduled the orientation for this new class for July 25th.  Begin to plan now to participate with this new class.  We will need 2 to 3 volunteers each night of class plus we will be needing mentors.  We need your help and support with this throughout the fall!!!
· Do you ever volunteer at the Mall Office?  Maybe you should consider it if you need to accrue hours or want to learn TONS by being in the presence of Steve Odom for hours at a time.  This is a great way to interact with the public as a Master Gardener.  Thanks to all of those that already do this!
· We always need articles for the newsletter.  If you have visited an interesting garden or read a great garden book, let us know!  
REVIEW OF A GARDEN VISIT…..SORT OF
Submitted by Lauren Boylston


One always has to watch what they wish for.  Seriously. Jane Price, Linda Kellam and I had the great privilege of being invited to the University of Georgia for a tour with the esteemed Dr. Michael Dirr, horticulturist extraordinaire.  Actually, the tour was in conjunction with the Lander University Arboretum Committee and was meant to be (or so we thought) a trip to learn how UGA had determined garden design on their campus, etc.  For any of you who have met or worked with Dr. Dirr, things have a way of taking a twist and turn not planned for in the course of a day.  This was my personal experience and I am delighted to share it with you!

We met with Dr. Dirr at around 10:30am at the Plant Science Building and were immediately whisked away to the UGA experimental greenhouses across the way.  Just passing from one building to the next at the University is a pleasure for the senses…the campus is beautiful and the landscaping incredible.  At the greenhouses we were introduced to a young PhD student working with Dr. Dirr and he then introduced us to his latest hydrangeas “in the making”.   We were astounded at the beauty of the foliage, the size and colors of the blooms and the endless rows of healthy and “not yet introduced” hydrangeas.  You felt as if you were being let in on a secret before the rest of the world heard the news!  Not being allowed to linger long, we were loaded into a University van for a whirlwind tour of all that grows at UGA.


Our next stop was an experimental outdoor garden and small greenhouse.  This garden was made up primarily of….you guessed it, HYDRANGEAS.  As you know, Dr. Dirr and UGA are responsible for bringing us the Endless Summer, Lady in Red and Blushing Bride varieties….not to mention Penny Mac and others.  The garden was lovely and there were many varieties of hydrangeas that I had never even heard of, much less seen.  They were all planted under a canopy of Mosaic Elms…..just gorgeous!  Did I mention how flipping hot it was???  Holy smoke!!!   At this point, Dr. Dirr began to promise us free plants from this greenhouse and that!  WOW…I brought the wrong car!  Should have brought the wagon!  But we weren’t allowed to dilly-dally…back in the van and away we went.


After a bit of a drive we arrived at the UGA experimental FARMS…..row after row of shrubs and berry bushes and every sort of wonderful plant!  We were shown several varieties of crape myrtle that were introduced by UGA and Dr. Dirr.  All of these were smaller dwarf types and quite lovely.  The best part of this stop was the blueberry bushes…literally hundreds of them all full of plump and ripe berries….I could not stuff them in my mouth fast enough…I just walked down the rows stripping off the fruit.  When I heard the van crank up I knew I better get going.
Our next two stops were at small private greenhouse nurseries that sell primarily to “the trade” and both handle quite a bit of the UGA new varieties that are introduced.  Did I mention how hot it was?  And how hungry I was getting?  During the trip, Dr. Dirr is talking non-stop about this plant and that, using the Latin names and referring to this growing technique or that…I felt a little ignorant.  It is growing late.  I begin to imagine a hostage crisis…trapped in a UGA van visiting endless plant nurseries…I am a control freak that is not in control.  Not to worry.  I can survive this!!!
Our final stop of the day was at the home of Vince Dooley…do I need to tell you who he is?  Coach Dooley has become quite the gardening aficionado and his property is gorgeous. It is filled with varieties first established at UGA.  It is enough to make you want to come home and tear out your whole yard and start over.  As our trip comes to an end, I am tired and overwhelmed.  We didn’t learn much about how they planned the campus of UGA but we sure did get to see where the plants we all love come from.  Well worth the trip…hostage crisis and all.   Even for a Gator.
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JULY PUZZLE
Submitted by Judy Kelley
DAYLILIES FOR JULY

U J S E Z W W S O C V P Y J A         ALONE
O D Z S A A P C H I P R T F C         BAJA 
M Z F L E G L A Q P L C I I K         CHATEAUGAY
O A L X Y N T T H C L W N A J         CIAO 
Y Y R O J E T T P A F I I K Z         DOMINIC 
O P A I A M H E C V M B F A N         HOUDINI
J I E U S E S R I O T U N G O         INFINITY 
C C G A P K M B D U Y L I O A         LIBERATOR
L A K V E B A R N V Q C J Y L         MARISKA
Y Q O H R O T A R E B I L J O         QUIETNESS
E U G W U R O I A F B Q G M N         SCATTERBRAIN
A E B E O O Q N A H B Y I X E         WALLY
D Y H O U D I N I J V M Q A C         ZORRO 
E E C E K J D O Y B A I H X A 

H F D R O R R O Z N H B Y F E 

Newsletter Editor

Lauren L. Boylston

LBoylston@earthlink.net
Lakelands Master Gardeners

PO Box 49632

Greenwood, SC 29648






